FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JULY 16, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde

Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Betty Milligan (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Nat Robertson (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Amanda P. Little, Interim City Attorney

Steve Blanchard, General Manager of PWC

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Michael Davis, Gardners United Methodist Church, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Mayor McBryde presented Mr. Robert Williams an engraved Fayetteville City coin in special recognition of his 20 years of service as a member of the Public Works Commission and his membership on the Mayor's Committee on Electric Restructuring.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


City Manager Roger Stancil requested to remove subsections A and B from Item 4, thereby resulting in a discussion about the policy only, and to remove Item 5.


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little requested to add Item 11, a closed session for litigation for the purpose of discussing Jim's Pawnshop, Inc. v. The North Carolina State Building Code Council and the City of Fayetteville.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to approve the agenda with the aforementioned adjustments.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

2.
CONSENT:


Councilmember Talbot requested to pull Item 2.C. and Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested to pull Item 2.G.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Items 2.C. and 2.G.

SECOND:
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve revised minutes of regular meeting of June 18, 2001.

B.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of June 25, 2001.

C.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Talbot.

D.
Award of a construction contract to Wellons Construction Company for Project Number PD-07-01 Miscellaneous Drainage Improvements, # 2, in the amount of $118,247.00.


Bids were received as follows:


Wellons Construction Co.
$118,247.00


(APAC Carolina) McDonald
$131,736.85


Billy Bill Grading Co., Inc.
$143,889.00


WECC
$152,903.71


Central Builders
$168,763.55

E.
Award of a construction contract to Billy Bill Grading Company for Project Number PD-06-01, Soil Street Package # 5, in the amount of $1,074,769.75.


Bids were received as follows:


Billy Bill Grading
$1,074,769.75


(APAC Carolina) McDonald
$1,135,958.40


Autry Grading Co.
$1,269,748.75


Allen Grading Co.
$1,383,696.00


L-J Inc.
$1,427,220.85


Wellons Construction
$1,469,800.75

F.
Approve final paving assessment for property on Brown's Lane. (PIN: 0437-72-2425).


The owners of this property are C. M. Turlington and wife, Mary Lou Turlington, Roy S. Langdon and wife, Faye W. Langdon, and James D. Broglin and wife, Norma C. Broglin.  This was approved at 7:08 p.m.

G.
Pulled for discussion by Mayor Pro Tem Pitts.

C.
Authorize the lease of space at the Market Building, 302 West Russell Street to The Market Incorporated. (Women's Center, Cape Fear Studios, The Market)

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to refer this to the Policy Committee and the Building and Property Committee.

SECOND:
Councilmember Hurst

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

G.
Approve bid award, to Ermco c/o National Transformer Sales, Inc., for Annual Transformer Contract (approximately 889 transformers of varying sizes and types to be purchased over a 12-month period), in the amount of $642,379.00.  (PWC)


Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated he had no problem with Item G but he was inquiring if the MBE status was included for PWC.  Mr. Stancil responded in the affirmative.


Bids were received as follows:


Ermco, c/o National Transformer Sales, Inc.


   (Raleigh, NC)
$642,379.00


Kuhlman Electric Corporation (Versailles, KY)
$662,135.00


Utiliserve (Wake Forest, NC)
$664,264.19


Howard Industries, c/o Richardson & Associates


   (Wake Forest, NC)
$688,192.00

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts moved to approve.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

3.
Consider membership in the Cape Fear River Assembly, Inc.


Mr. Ben Brown, Chief Development Officer, presented this item.  He recommended the City join the organization.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated the membership would include City Council members and staff with a spot being reserved for Mr. Ben Brown and Mr. Jimmy Teal.  He stated there were a total of ten memberships included in the fee.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to make application for membership.

SECOND:
Councilmember Talbot

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

4.
Consider approval of Fiber Lease Policy establishing guidelines on the lease of excess fiber capacity, in accordance with provisions of applicable N.C. General Statutes. (PWC)


City Manager Roger Stancil recommended adoption of the Fiber Lease Policy because it fitted the direction of the Council.


Councilmember Robertson stated it was his belief the policy was contrary to what the Council had directed and therefore he could not support the adoption of this policy.

MOTION:
Councilmember Massey moved to approve the policy.

SECOND:
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Robertson)

A.
Consider lease with AIT.


This item was pulled from the agenda by the City Manager.

B.
Consider lease with Cumberland County.


This item was pulled from the agenda by the City Manager.

5.
Consider declaring the repair/replacement of a section of the 42” sewer main that spans Cross Creek into the Cross Creek Water Reclamation Facility on Eastern Boulevard an emergency project and authorize PWC to proceed with repair/replacement of this line. (PWC)

This item was pulled from the agenda by the City Manager.

6.
Report regarding the PWC clearing process around our streams and other areas in our City. (Requested by Councilmember Kendrick)

Mr. Steve Blanchard presented a pictorial presentation of the problems PWC encounters while maintaining rights-of-way.  Mr. Blanchard explained that clearing rights-of-way allowed PWC easier access to clear, to inspect, and to use vehicles.  A discussion was held regarding the width of the right-of-way (20 feet), the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources requirements, the liability of the City to the State if NCDENR requirements are not met, and the payment to property owners for easements obtained by PWC.

No action was taken by the Council on this item.

7.
Report from Transportation Committee:


Councilmember Kendrick, Chairman of the Transportation Committee, presented this report.

A.
Discussion and planning of pedestrian cross walks for safety reasons at major intersections in and about the City of Fayetteville.

Councilmember Kendrick reported that the staff will report back to the Committee with a plan to improve pedestrian safety with an emphasis being placed on the mall area and the Cape Fear Valley Hospital area.

B.
Discussion of reducing residential speed limits to 25 mph throughout the City of Fayetteville.

Councilmember Kendrick reported that the Transportation Committee recommended beginning the process of placing 25 mile per hour limits on all residential streets.  He stated this would not interfere with businesses or thoroughfares.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the recommendation for 25 mile per hour speed limits on all residential streets.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire

A discussion was held regarding the enforcement issue, the elimination of the petition process, and the differences in a connector street and a residential street.

City Manager Roger Stancil proposed that if the motion was passed, the staff would prepare the ordinance with a map of the streets, a timetable for implementation, and a plan for enforcement.  Mr. Stancil stated that in order to gauge the success of the ordinance, he would report back to the Council in six months.

Discussion was held regarding the fact that this plan was an effort to improve the City's neighborhoods but it would not totally remedy the speeding problem in residential areas.

Councilmember Talbot stated that in order to make the program a success, the neighborhoods would have to be serious about the speed limits and the traffic citations would need to be enforced at the judicial level.

Councilmember Massey stated he supported increased enforcement by use of unobtrusive methods.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

C.
Consider business sponsorships for new bus shelters.


Councilmember Kendrick stated the Committee had no recommendations at this time, but a meeting was being held with the vendors of bus shelters at the end of the month for the purpose of looking at different designs.

D.
Review the need to add safety language to the City Code such as the need to wear protective head gear, the use of appropriate lighting for night operation, and a requirement for a bell or horn while operating a bicycle.


Councilmember Kendrick stated the State had implemented a helmet law and it was not necessary for the City to implement an ordinance.

8.
Consider items for referral to the City-County Liaison Committee. (Next regular meeting of the Committee will be July 26, 2001.)


Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested an update on the combined Institute of Government effort.


Councilmember Massey stated he would like to discuss what effect the City's animal control ordinance would have on the County's operation.


Councilmember Fogleman requested that recycling be referred.


Councilmember Talbot requested an update on plans for the Recreation Master Plan.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to refer the requests to the City-County Liaison Committee for discussion.

SECOND:
Councilmember Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

9.
Consider renovations to Council Chamber as a result of size reduction.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts moved to leave the configuration as it is and to put the City Manager, the City Attorney, and the City Clerk at the dais.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire

A discussion was held with different opinions as to how the seating should be arranged.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Robertson)

10.
NOMINATIONS

A.
Fayetteville City Planning Commission - 4 vacancies - 2 members eligible for reappointment - 4 nominations needed

No nominations were made.

B.
Fayetteville City Zoning Commission - 2 vacancies - members not eligible for reappointment - 2 nominations needed

Councilmember Worthy withdrew Lula Crenshaw and Councilmember Kendrick withdrew Jack Justice.


Councilmember Worthy requested to move alternate Charles Evans to the permanent position and Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested to move alternate Kenneth Godwin to a permanent position.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to refer moving alternates to permanent position.

The motion died due to lack of a second.

C.
Taxicab Review Board - 3 vacancies as follows:  2 regular members and 1 Alternate from the Taxicab Industry - members not eligible for reappointment - 3 nominations needed

Councilmember Fogleman withdrew her nominations of David A. Walker, Jr., and Ralph F. Mott.  Councilmember Worthy withdrew Moses Bethea's nomination.


No other nominations were made.

11.
Closed session for litigation for the purpose of discussing Jim's Pawnshop, Inc. v. The North Carolina State Building Code Council and the City of Fayetteville.


The closed session began at 8:20 p.m.  The regular session resumed on 8:40 p.m.


Mayor McBryde announced that the Council's retreat would be held in Stedman Community Building on August 11, 2001, and Mr. Michael Hines had volunteered to facilitate the meeting free of charge.


The Council decided to let Mr. Hines facilitate the meeting.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Letter from citizen expressing interest in serving on City committees.

2.
Report on upcoming changes to cable services from Time Warner Cable.

3.
Mayor's Committee on Electric Restructuring - minutes of April 25, June 5 and June 26, 2001.

4.
Planning Department - monthly report for June, 2001, inserted in packet.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MILO MCBRYDE

City Clerk
Mayor

071601

